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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 13, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Kerwin called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, and Kerwin


Arrived Late:
Commissioners Hawawini (arrived at 7:40 p.m.) and Lentz (arrived at 7:50 p.m.)


Also Present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune

ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Chairman Kerwin proposed moving “Old Business” Item 3, the hearing on 601 San Bruno, to the beginning of “Old Business.”


Chairman Kerwin moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Lentz absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


There were no written communications.

OLD BUSINESS


3.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  601 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-3-04; Design Permit to remodel/expand existing single-family residence into a triplex; T.P. Lam Architects, applicant; Tai Hing Peter Lam & Mei Yuet, owners; APN 007-362-110


Chairman Kerwin noted this project is being redesigned, so it needs to be continued.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of February 10, 2005, as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Lentz absent during voting).


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  One Quarry Road; General Plan Amendment GPA-1-00, Specific Plan SP-1-00, Pre-Zoning Amendment PZ-1-00, Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-00, Planned Development Permit PD-1-00, Design Permit DP-1-00, Use Permit UP-2-00, and Grading Permit EX-1-00; Final Environmental Impact Report; California Rock and Asphalt, applicant; David and Bradley Johnson, owners; APN 005-270-070, -080, -090 & -110


Community Development Director Prince noted this project was continued from the last meeting to allow staff additional time to complete the conditions of approval.  He said the Specific Plan does a good job relating to General Plan policies.  Director Prince stated that part of the project involves rezoning the land to a planned development residential district, and that process entails approving a Planned Development Permit for implementation of the Specific Plan.  


Director Prince said the applicants are proposing specific residential development standards, which the Planning Commission reviewed at a previous meeting.  He noted the staff prepared a chart comparing the current R-1 zoning requirements with those being proposed.  Director Prince commented that one of the key differences is minimum lot size, ranging from 3,602 to 11,163 square feet under the development proposal.


Director Prince reported that the City Attorney reviewed the conditions of approval, and the City Council has already affirmed its intention of placing a ballot measure before the voters to approve any initial entitlements for residential development at the Quarry.  Under the terms of the development agreement, the developer has agreed to contribute a fee of about $39,000 per unit; the developer negotiated a separate agreement with the school district.


Director Prince said two other issues were raised over the past few months that are addressed in the proposed conditions.  He noted one, regarding switching the primary access road with the secondary access road, is expressed in Condition 49.  The other, regarding diversion of drainage to create a wetlands area in front of Owl Canyon, is expressed in Condition 50.


Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission discuss the conditions first, and then deal with the other approvals.  He reviewed a few modifications to the conditions proposed by staff.


Director Prince drew attention to Condition 8, regarding 35-mm. microfilm.  He said the Department still uses a microfiche, but technology might change in the future.  He recommended rewording the condition to say “35-mm. microfilm or any other form acceptable to the City.”


In Condition 23, next-to-last sentence, Director Prince recommended deleting the phrase “unless another use is approved by the voters of the City of Brisbane,” as requested by the applicant.


Director Prince noted the applicant asked when the conditions mentioned in Condition 26 need to be done, and staff recommends clarifying that the conditions must be met before final map recordation, consistent with standard City practice and the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).


Director Prince pointed out that Conditions 47 and 52 are duplicates, so 52 should be deleted.


Regarding Condition 23, Commissioner Hunter asked for clarification as to the future ramifications of Condition 23 once the proposed deletion is made.  Director Prince explained that Condition 23 ensures the land will be dedicated as open space in perpetuity if the voters approve residential development.  


Commissioner Jameel pointed out the dollar amount in Condition 26 needs to be filled in.  Director Prince noted the specific amount is indicated in Exhibit G and will be inserted when the contributions begin.  He said the same process was used for the Northeast Ridge.  Commissioners recommended changing the zeros to question marks for the time being.


Chairman Kerwin opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Owen Poole, applicant representative, stated that he reviewed the conditions, discussed them with the City Engineer, and had three issues for discussion.  


First, Mr. Poole expressed concern about the widths of roads and discrepancies between written descriptions and what is shown on the Vesting Tentative Map.  In these cases, the language gives the City Engineer flexibility to approve improvement plans.  Mr. Poole requested that the Planning Commission approve the project, with the understanding that the conditions will be adjusted to reflect refinements throughout the remaining steps.


Mr. Poole noted the conditions regarding soils and geological issues refer to reports from previous consultants, but the actual improvement plans will be based on recommendations from a soils engineer and will take into account changes in field conditions.  Mr. Poole emphasized that changes are likely as a result of surveying the actual conditions on site.  


Mr. Poole said Condition 50, calling for establishment of a wetlands area at the mouth of Owl Canyon, resulted from a request made by a representative of Mountain Watch at a previous Planning Commission meeting.  He clarified the applicant has no problem with exploring the possibility of creating a wetlands, and he offered to have his consultants work with Mountain Watch to see if that goal can be achieved.  However, Mr. Poole expressed concern about mandating this as part of the conditions, noting it may not be feasible.  


Chairman Kerwin agreed that the City should not be requiring something that cannot be done.  Commissioner Jameel proposed making the condition contingent upon approval by the appropriate regulatory agencies.  Mr. Poole said he was willing to explore the possibility.


Commissioners asked the staff to rewrite Condition 23 subject to approval by the appropriate agencies.


Commissioner Lentz asked where consultant reports are mentioned in the conditions.  Mr. Poole drew attention to Condition i. on Page F.1.13 of the staff report.  He recommended allowing greater flexibility.  City Engineer Breault pointed out that Condition b. on Page F.1.12 gives the City Engineer discretion to approve the grading plan and any deviations.  He recommended keeping the existing language.


Commissioner Hunter asked the City Engineer to respond to the applicant’s concern about road widths and discrepancies with the Vesting Tentative Map.  City Engineer Breault stated that the applicant is correct, and the requirements in the conditions of approval are different from what is shown on the Vesting Tentative Map.  He noted the City Engineer has the ability to approve changes, and he said he already found a few items that need to be corrected.  For example, he said, one of the streets is shown as a street section with a 36-foot right-of-way, but the state’s Streets and Highways Code sets a 40-foot minimum unless the City Council approves something less by a four-fifths vote.


City Engineer Breault said the travel lane widths being proposed may be too wide, giving drivers the impression it is safe to go faster.  He recommended a lane width of 11 feet on perimeter roads and narrower on local roads.  He noted incorporating a 5-foot bicycle lane and a sideway is another way to control lane width.  City Engineer Breault suggested that the staff and applicant meet to resolve these issues.


Mr. Poole stated that as long as the tentative map allows 183 lots, with the circulation, landscaping, and other key features maintained, he had no problem with refining road widths through the improvement plan process.  He recommended approving the Vesting Tentative Map first.  City Engineer Breault said he was satisfied that the proposal generally meets City requirements, although there will be some changes to the final map.  Mr. Poole expressed the applicant’s willingness to work with the staff throughout the process.


Commissioner Hunter asked if an 11-foot lane width was adequate for emergency access and evacuation purposes.  City Engineer Breault stated that an 11-foot width is more than adequate for safety, and it encourages drivers to slow down.


Commissioner Lentz reported receiving a plan for creating a wetlands area, and he offered to provide a copy for staff and the application.  He recalled that the Planning Commission had discussed using the soccer field as a detention basin for 100-year storm events, but that in normal years, the water would flow towards the canyon to a detention area for desiltation before flowing into the natural wetlands below.  He suggested talking about this prospect after staff and applicant have a chance to review the plan.


Mr. Poole clarified that he was willing to comply with Condition 50, as long as it was understood that compliance was subject to approval from the appropriate regulatory agencies.


Commissioner Lentz asked if staff had received drawings showing the secondary road being used for primary access.  Director Prince responded that staff assessed the environmental implications of that option and determined there will be no major problems, so Condition 49 was drafted to require the applicant to submit improvement plans, a landscaping plan, and pedestrian improvement plan prior to final map approval.  


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to Condition r. on Page F.1.21, addressing the possibility that access routes could be reversed.  He asked under what conditions that change could occur.  City Engineer Breault explained that the original Vesting Tentative Map shows the main access as the existing access, and then the proposal to switch the routes came forward.  He said the condition was added to give the City Engineer flexibility to approve the revised plans.  Commissioner Hunter recommended specifying which road is to be used as primary access in the condition and eliminating the possibility that the roads could be reversed in the future.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed with Commissioner Hunter that the primary access route should be specified.


Director Prince noted the intent of the provision was to avoid requiring the applicant to produce a new Vesting Tentative Map.  He said the final map will show the new configuration.  Mr. Poole agreed, and stated that the applicant has no intention of switching the access back again.


Commissioner Lentz suggested calling the “secondary access” “emergency access.”  Other commissioners agreed the terminology should be changed.


Director Prince said that with the elimination of Condition 52, Condition 53 should be renumbered as 51.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the voters will be able to review the conditions as part of making a decision on the project.  Director Prince said the voter pamphlet will contain a synopsis of the key features of the project and the pros and cons.  He suggested that voters be invited to review the documents at City Hall for more details about the project.  Chairman Kerwin pointed out that all the documents are a matter of public record, and he encouraged members of the public to inform themselves.


Director Prince noted the Vesting Tentative Map will not reflect the most recent changes.  Commissioner Jameel observed that people will need to review the conditions and modifications to find out about the latest proposal.  He added that it would be better for the general public to know exactly what the project is; he said outdated information could harm the developer.  


Director Prince commented that staff envisioned making changes to the plans and documents after the key decisions on the project are made.  Although it might be better to require the applicant to revise the Vesting Tentative Map and submit a drainage improvement plan, that process will take more time.  He noted the environmental analysis is also becoming older as the process drags on. 


Mr. Poole expressed concern about further delays.  He noted this project was originally supposed to be on last November’s ballot.  He said that by the time this project goes through the Planning Commission process, and then the City Council process, the applicant will prepare a graphic visual document reflecting all the pertinent changes so the public understands the key attributes of the project.  Commissioner Hawawini asked if the applicant was willing to insert that as a condition, and Mr. Poole responded that the applicant could make that commitment.


Chairman Kerwin noted deciding on materials for the ballot measure was not the issue before the Planning Commission.  He advocated proceeding in the normal way, approving the Vesting Tentative Map with conditions, and then working toward a final map that addresses all the issues.  He pointed out that requiring final plans beforehand is inconsistent with the standard process, and he recommended sticking to adopted procedures.  Chairman Kerwin noted it is up to the developer to provide a final map that presents the project accurately and clearly enough for the public to consider.


Commissioner Jameel said he would like to see the primary access route and drainage plans clarified from the start.  He recommended requiring the applicant to make those two modifications to the Vesting Tentative Map.


Commissioner Hunter observed that both roads are already shown on the map.  Mr. Poole added that changing the secondary access to primary would not change the appearance much.  He expressed his opinion that addressing these changes as conditions was the best way of handling them.  He added that he already agreed to change the access roads.


Chairman Kerwin noted the map refers to the conditions, and the conditions talk about changes to the map.  He spoke in favor of following the standard process and leaving the documents as presented.  He expressed his opinion that requiring the applicant to update the map would be counter-productive because it will erase the history of how the product has changed since the original proposal.  Commissioner Hunter agreed.


Commissioner Hawawini encouraged members of the public to review the documents and provide their input.  Commissioner Hunter noted the hearing before the City Council will be another opportunity for public comment, and citizens will have another say when the matter is presented on the ballot.


Commissioner Hawawini asked staff to comment on the memo from Fire Prevention Officer Rusca.  Director Prince said the questions in Officer Rusca’s letter should have been restated in the form of conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini said he liked the idea of narrow streets, with setbacks and front yards to create a warmer and homier appearance.  He asked the City Engineer to comment on his experience with the Northeast Ridge.  City Engineer Breault responded that the Northeast Ridge has done a good job building nice homes and protecting views, but the development lacks a neighborhood feel.  He noted residents can drive straight into their garages, so they have few opportunities to meet and interact with their neighbors.  He encouraged Mr. Poole to provide more of a street-facing orientation so people will interact with each other.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended offering bike paths, sidewalks, and other features to promote a neighborhood feeling.  Mr. Breault said the Public Works Department conditions include narrower lanes, bike lanes, and curb parkway corridors with greenery on both sides.  He urged the applicant to create a natural transition in the landscaping plans to tie private areas with the public walkways and features.  Mr. Poole expressed his willingness to work with staff.


Commissioner Jameel commented that most drawings are being done in CAD now, and microfiche is obsolete; he suggested modifying Condition 8 accordingly.  Director Prince explained that his proposed change provided that flexibility.  He said the City still uses a microfiche system as well as CAD.


Philip Batchelder, Mountain Watch, apologized for the miscommunication about the wetlands plan described in Condition 50.  He said he would provide all commissioners with a copy of the document Commissioner Lentz mentioned earlier.  Chairman Kerwin recommended sending all documents to staff to be forwarded to the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the approach described in the document seems to be a smart plan.  He said he liked the idea of avoiding flooding the soccer field, if possible, and directing runoff through the wetlands to the Bay.  He encouraged staff and fellow Commissioners to read the document.


Chairman Kerwin observed that there seemed to be general consensus in favor of creating some sort of natural wetlands, if it is feasible.  He said he thought the condition should be modified to excuse the requirement if it is not allowed by the state or other agencies.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that creating wetlands could cause unforeseen negative impacts, such as creating a habitat for mosquitoes that spread West Nile virus.  He emphasized the need to take a broad look at health impacts on nearby residences.  Commissioner Lentz acknowledged this concern.


Director Prince noted the controlling document in the development process will be the Specific Plan, and the Vesting Tentative Map and Planned Development Permit have to be consistent with the Specific Plan.  He said the Specific Plan contains some diagrams that are not consistent with the Vesting Tentative Map, such as some streets with less than 40-foot widths.  Director Prince recommended that the developer change all street widths to the 40-foot width rather than seeking an exception from the City Council.


Director Prince proposed making the second sentence of Condition 49, dealing with submittal of a landscape plan and bike/pedestrian improvement plan for the new secondary access, a separate condition, with the clarification that a preliminary plan will be brought before the Planning Commission.  Referring to Condition 50, Commissioner Lentz suggested asking for a preliminary drainage plan as well.  He proposed that the Planning Commission deal with these unfinished items rather than leaving them for the City Council to resolve.


Director Prince said the staff will draft a new Condition 52 and revise Condition 50.


Commissioner Hawawini asked when this project is likely to go to the voters.  Director Prince said the timing depends on when the Planning Commission and City Council make their decisions, but the November ballot may be realistic.  He noted the HCP agreement requires that before a land use decision can be made by the City, the project must be submitted to the plan operator, the County, for dissemination to Fish and Game and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  Those agencies have 30 days to make recommendations.   He recommended sending the project to the County and the regulatory agencies before it comes to the City Council for a decision.  Based on these timelines, Director Prince estimated that the matter could come to the Council in April.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Kerwin drew attention to the staff recommendations on the first page of the staff report.  He noted the action before the Planning Commission at this meeting involves having the staff prepare resolutions recommending the Specific Plan, the Vesting Tentative Map, Grading Permit, and conditions of approval.  Director Prince said the Planning Commission has already recommended approval of the General Plan amendment to allow residential use, the pre-zoning to the PD Planned Development District, and annexation of the land.  He clarified that the next determination is whether the Specific Plan proposes a good layout of the neighborhood.


Director Prince expressed his opinion that the Specific Plan appears to tie in well with the General Plan.  He noted approval of the Planned Development Permit will lead to some new residential standards.  He pointed out the proposed development has relatively small lots, and houses will be of diverse styles and stepped back into the hillside, an effort to emulate central Brisbane.  He added that once the vegetation gets established, the project will be even more appealing.


Director Prince recommended that Mr. Poole revise some of the figures in the Specific Plan to clarify the project description.  He noted the final documents will be revised to reflect the Planning Commission’s recommendations.


Commissioner Hunter said he believed the proposed development was consistent with the General Plan goal for the Quarry, which was to provide “a clear plan to guide future land use and development of the Guadalupe Valley Quarry site.” 


Commissioner Hunter suggested taking the staff recommendations one at a time.  He confirmed the Commission’s consensus in favor of the Specific Plan, Vesting Tentative Map, preliminary grading plan, Planned Development Permit, and conditions and findings.  


Commissioner Hunter moved to direct the staff to draft resolutions and other documents recommending approval of the Specific Plan, Vesting Tentative Map, preliminary grading plan, and Planned Development Permit, as well as the findings and conditions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


At 9:30 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Kerwin reconvened the meeting at 9:40 p.m.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  5 Beatty Avenue; Use Permit UP-16-03 (formerly UP-6-91), proposed revised Mitigated Negative Declaration for interim Use Permit to continue existing operations, recycling concrete and asphalt through crushing into aggregate, for 4 years; Joseph B. Nubla, Brisbane Recycling Co., Inc., applicant; Sunquest Properties, Inc., for Oyster Pt. Properties, Inc., owner; APN 005-340-050 Ptn.


Senior Planner Tune noted the applicant is requesting an interim Use Permit to allow Brisbane Recycling Company to continue recycling concrete and asphalt for four years.  The revised Initial Study Mitigated Negative Declaration was recirculated through the state clearinghouse, with no comments having been submitted within the required public review period.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the staff report for a detailed description of the findings for approval.


Senior Planner Tune said the use should not be detrimental to public health, safety, and welfare, and should not result in any significant adverse impacts on the environment.  Given the recommended mitigation measures and conditions of approval, including a restriction on annual through-put based on 20 percent of recent averages, reduction of nitrous oxide emissions, reduction in trips generated, and other controls, staff believes the use can operate without significant environmental impacts.  Senior Planner Tune recommended approval of the Mitigated Negative Declaration and conditional approval of the Use Permit.


Chairman Kerwin opened the public hearing and invited comments, but there were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration and conditionally approve the Use Permit as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


Commissioners thanked the applicant for his patience and willingness to comply with the conditions of approval. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items raised by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Kerwin asked about the status of the Ng project on Bayshore Boulevard.  Community Development Director Prince said staff is in the process revising the environmental analysis and updating HCP compliance for the project.  He noted the applicant has been asked to submit a more detailed explanation of how the new geotechnical mitigation measures will be implemented.  Once that information is received, the Mitigated Negative Declaration will be recirculated.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that both sides agree that the proposed mitigation measures can actually strengthen and secure the land above Bayshore Boulevard, and he spoke in support of moving forward with the project.  Director Prince said the City’s geotechnical consultants agreed with the applicant’s revised and more detailed analysis.  He noted impacts from the newly proposed mitigation measures themselves had not been considered in the original environmental review.  Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that the Planning Commission did a good job reviewing the project, but new issues came up during the appeal, and it was fortunate the potential problems were identified at an early stage in the process.


Chairman Kerwin pointed out that the CEQA process takes into account the possibility that changes will be made in a project as a result of information discovered as part of the investigation.  He said appealing the Planning Commission’s decision turned this matter into a political dispute, when it could have been resolved more cleanly through the normal process.  Chairman Kerwin expressed his opinion that this applicant has been required to do more than the normal amount of engineering to get to the preliminary stages of the development with a Use Permit.  He noted the City has withheld this applicant the opportunity to obtain a conditional Use Permit, as provided by state law.


Director Prince added that some appeals are inevitable because not all parties will agree with decisions made by the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the geological issues involved with the Quarry project are also quite complicated, so some of those matters might be appealed.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel moved to adjourn to the regular meeting of January 27, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Richard B. Kerwin, Chairman
Community Development



Planning Commission

